LongBurton Annual Parish Meeting
7.00 pm Thursday 12 May 2022
St James’ Church, Longburton
Present: Cllr Kell (Chairman),Cllr Coombe, Cllr Jordan, Cllr Duguid, the Clerk and approximately 27 parishioners.

Available on the Parish Council website: http://www.camvale-pc.org.uk/community/cam-vale-parish-council-15481/home
1.
Introductions. – Councillors and Clerk introduced themselves to those present.  
2.
Apologises for absence.- Cllr Mary Penfold..
3.
Agree Minutes of the Longburton Parish Meeting dated 30 May 2019.  – 
Proposed: Cllr Jordan, 2nd Cllr Coombes, Approved.  
*
*Moved on the Agenda
A talk from Jurassic Fibre about superfast broadband.-  Cllr Jordan gave an overview of the efforts to get broadband into the village.  These have not been successful and so it was agreed to invite Jurassic Fibre to give a talk.  Penny Jones, Community Engagement Ambassador for Dorset gave an overview of this new regional company.  It is building an ultra-fast broadband network across the SW.  Yeovil exchange is hoping to launch this month.  It aims to bring fibre connectively to the doorstep which is super-fast and reliable with no loss of connectivity and does not rely on fibre gong to a local cabinet.  The company uses its own cables and engineers providing 24/7 support.  There is no fixed contract as the company is confident of their company services customer support and will keep customers.  Installation is free.  They are not ready yet in Longburton  but are building out from Sherborne.  To help this building out, expressions of interests from the area will benefit the speed at which the area is connected.   
4.a.
Dorset County Council:  Cllr Mary Penfold apologised for her absence, but Cllr Kell informed the meeting that she intended to attend the next CamVale Parish Council meeting on the 26th May 2022 where she will make herself available for any questions
b.
Cllr Stephen Kell reported on behalf of CamVale Parish Council.  - Cllr Kell reported - “You will shortly get an update about the NVH project but before that I would just like to say a few words about the last 2 years or so. I don’t think any of us would have ever believed we would have experienced a pandemic – with all the pain that people had to go through, lockdown, not being able to see loved ones etc. And then as we begin to move forward, we suddenly see a war again on mainland Europe. 



I am sure I speak for everyone when I say our thoughts are with the people of Ukraine.  And local hardship with the cost of living crisis.  Encouraged people to contribute to the local food bank and pointed out that contributions could also be left via the Church, managed by Rev McCreadie.

Going back to COVID, I would just like to say that as a village, we all pulled together to help each other – be it things like shopping for each other and collecting medications. 



On behalf of the Longburton Councillors I would like to thank everyone for what they did to get the Village through the pandemic.  There are several people who merit special thanks:


Reverend Lesley McCreadie – who did a splendid job in rallying people in the village to support each other and kept a careful eye on elderly people and people who lived by themselves. Thank you Lesley  and your team.


Becky and John from the Rose and Crown. When it was able, the pub went out of its way to support the village. Opening up the Larder, opening up a coffee shop, doing take away meals. I for one thoroughly welcomed the music evening in the garden. I am sure that most here will know that our Village pub made headlines in the Daily Telegraph and Becky was interviewed by Kay Burley from Sky news about the sterling efforts of the pub. Man thanks.
5.
Presentation by specific groups: 
a.
Reverend Lesley McCreadie. –

Rev McCreadie reported that the Church had been locked over the COVID period with no singing allowed.  Happily, the church was now open but with a few changes  The loo has been built and kitchen installed.  The pews have gone allowing more freedom for the village activities such as hosting the Art Group, the Village Café which has a drop in session for the local police.  Hosting the Lent lunch which raised money for Ukraine.  The Church is also flying the Ukrainian flag except for the period over the Queens Jubilee.  There has been a concert of a Yeovil band and lots of other activity.  Sadly, there has been the loss of Jenny Barnett who was greatly involved in Longburton Village.  A Bric-A-Brac sale was organised and raised money for the charity Pancreatic Cancer.  Sadly, the bell ringers have also lost a lot of volunteers so the is always room for volunteers – please contact Helen Pharoah.
The village has a great community spirit, lots of people looking after lots of people and Rev McCreadie feels very proud to be a priest here.   
b.
Becky Gibbons.

Becky thanked the Council for asking her to present and also for the support from the village over the last couple of years as it has been very hard for the hospitality trade.  They put in a shop during COVID but as custom has reduced they have had to close this down as it is no longer viable.  The Pub is up for sale and they are hoping to semi-retire but continue to live in the village.  They hope that the pub will continue but it will not survive unless it gets support from the village.  It is hoped that whoever takes over will make a success of the Pub but it will need support of the village or it will be turned into a residential property. 
c.
Garden Club (Helen Pharoah).

The Longburton Garden Club is a group that has been going in the village for over 40 years.  Its purpose is to further its members enjoyment of gardens and other related interests.

The club meets here on the 1st Thursday eventing of every month, when we have a talk on a garden-related topic, such as “Low Maintenance Gardening” or “Herbaceous Perennials”.  We currently have a membership of about 35 and would welcome anyone who would like to join us.  The annual subscription is £10 and guests are welcome at £2 per session.  All our activities are publicised in the Longburton News. 

In the summer we usually have an outing, but unfortunately this hasn’t been possible for a couple of years.  The club stops in the summer and resumes in September, rounding off the year with a Christmas dinner and game of skittles in the pub.

The club has Gold club Membership with Castle Gardens in Sherborne, and this gives us many benefits: namely a free speaker, free plug plants, a discount evening, and discount vouchers.  We are also a member of the Somerset Federation of Gardening Clubs and are affiliated to the Royal Horticultural Society which gives our group free entry when we have an outing.

The club has responsibility for the care and maintenance of Longburton’s War Memorial flower pots, which it looks after using a team of volunteers.  It has also been asked to plant a tree to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee when the new Community Hall has been built.
In the spring we have a Plant Sale, which helps to boost our funds.  This year it will be a week on Saturday, May 21st, from 10.30am to noon, here in the church.

d.
Art Club (Dy Hart)

The Art Club runs on Alternate Thursday. 1st & 3rd in the month from 10:00 to 12:30. At the moment, we have 11 members but there is room enough for up to 15 places.  So we are always looking for new members.

At the end of the year, as a group, we put suggestions forward to decide what to include in our programme.  Usually, we like to include a tuition from a professional artist once per term and one group activity during the year. 

The Artist’s visit hasn’t happened over the last two years (in fact most of the classes haven’t happened either) but we are back on track now and hope to arrange a visit from a tutor during this term.

We try to include a range of media and the programme is quite varied.  Having said that it is only a guide for us to work from.  No-one has to stick to the programme or use the media suggested and can do their own thing.

Our self-help group is a very friendly, supportive bunch, working in a very relaxing atmosphere so come and join us.  All are welcome …. Whatever your previous experience ……..I don’t’ hold with the saying “I can’t draw!” So come along for a taster if you are not sure.  

e.
Longburton Community Speedwatch:


Jill Blacklin – and her Team of Merry Speed Watchers.  This is a significantly important group which hugely contributes to the road safety of the village. All of us are hugely grateful to Jill and her team. And having recently spoken to representatives from the DC and police, I know that your efforts are much appreciated by those organisations. Encouraged volunteers to join up and become involved. 
f.
Longburton Community Speed Indicator Device Programme:


Gill Cregg: Gill cannot be here this evening, but I would like to thank her on behalf of the village for her efforts in operating the SID. One thing that she did ask is for some support. Gill basically does this by herself, and the role involves a bit of lifting the kit etc. Gill could do with some help. If you would like to help her or know someone who can help – then contact the Council Clerk – or call me – my number is on the webpage.

g.
Plodders Report


Although the Plodders group is now being run by Graeme Anderson I will give this short report as the previous organiser.

The Plodders is a walking group that meet on the second Saturday in each month, at 10:30, with the objective of walking all of the footpaths in the locality.  The walks start and finish at the bus stop, by the church and cover about 4 – 5 miles taking about 2 – 3 hours.  



They are great occasions for meeting other villagers (and sometimes those from outside the village) and exploring the countryside.  All are welcome, there is no membership or anything like that, just come along – you'll be more than welcome.

It is relevant to note that the objective of the group is to keep the footpaths open by walking them.  It is only by walking these routes that we can ensure they remain available for others.
h.
Longburton Fund. 


John Lowe spoke – “This Fund offers financial assistance to residents on modest incomes in Longburton and surrounding parishes, by way of grants or the purchase of goods.  Help can also be given to children, such as grants towards courses or the purchase of musical instruments, and exceptionally grants can be made towards village organisations.  I am delighted to report that, since I last reported to the Village Meeting in 2019, the trustees have donated over £7,700, from accumulated revenue.  The donations made to individuals are confidential, but I can report that the Trustees agreed to make significant donations to Future Roots Care Farm in Holnest towards personal protective equipment for those attending, to Longburton Church, towards the kitchen and toilets, and a grant towards the construction of the new Community Hall.



The Trust’s money is invested in the Charities Official Investment Fund, the dividends of which are over £500 a year.  The money is there to help people, with modest means, who are in need, so if anyone is aware of any resident who could benefit, please let us know (the information is totally confidential).  Grants can also be made to local charitable organisations.  Applications towards the personal development of students are always welcomed, such as Outward Bound courses or volunteer trips abroad.  If you know of any local person with leadership potential, or whose self-esteem or confidence needs boosting, please let me know.  I am pleased to report a grant of this kind was made earlier this year.

6.
New Community Hall Update: Tom Gilchrist.



“I am one of the three man New Community Hall Steering Group.  The other members are Mr Nigel Williams (chairman - also chairman of the Cam Vale Parish Council (CVPC)) and Tony Kimber.  Tony is also a village hall Trustee.  




The SG has been instructed by the Cam Vale Parish Council to manage the new Community Hall project reporting regularly back to, and taking direction from the PC.




Like all building projects this one has experienced a number of problems, many more than was expected.  Examples of these are; who owned the old village hall, what is its value – necessary to establish a budget - dealing with Aster the owner of the Wildewood Rise site, and finally – the biggest problem of all - having run a competition to select a builder only to discover there was insufficient funds available to fund any of the bids.

 


All of these difficulties were overcome but only with the combined efforts of the CVPC, especially the chairman, and the ongoing support provided by the existing village hall Trustees.  A special mention should also be made to all those who contributed generously to the 'Buy-a-Brick' scheme. It was only through these contributions that we managed to get the project started.




The good news is that a way through these difficulties was eventually negotiated and a build contract covering the construction of both the new Community Hall and the new Children's Play Area as well as the sale of the old village hall was signed in Dec 2021.  Following on shortly afterwards the lead contractor, Crestmoor Construction Services Ltd (CCSL), arrived on site and started site preparation.




Under this contract CCSL have a combined 'design & build' responsibility.  This required them to deliver all of the functionality asked for in the original tender (eg. upstairs meeting room, badminton sized main hall, etc.) whilst giving CCSL the freedom to 'tweak' the design to achieve the necessary cost savings.  All design changes will be agreed by both parties.




Today the floor has been laid and the walls are well on their way to being constructed with the target date for completion being late November 2022.



And the really good news is that the project is within budget – just!  



See you all at the official opening?



Thanks from the CamVale Parish council to members of the steering group was given, due to all the work they have contributed.   
7.
Longburton Village Hall – John Lowe reported.




I am currently the Acting Chairman of Longburton Village Hall Committee, the Trustees of which, as I am sure you all know, agreed to the sale of the hall to help finance the new Community Hall, currently being built at Wildewood Rise.  At that time, we established a group to raise money towards that project, and with the help of successful grant applications, fund-raising events, donations from local organisations and the Buy a Brick scheme have contributed around £30,000 towards the new hall.  We are now trying to raise a further £10,000 towards the additional furniture, and sports equipment needed for the extra activities such as badminton and short-mat bowls, and additional table tennis tables.  That is why the Buy-a Brick scheme with continue.  Although this has raised over £5,000 so far, all of which has gone towards construction costs, the generous contributions have come from less than a quarter of local residents.  So please consider contributing if you have not already done so, no matter how modest that may be.  Without the additional money, we will have insufficient furniture and equipment to take advantage of the large new hall.




Damage to the parquet floor, due to damp, has meant that we have not been able to use the existing Village Hall whilst the new hall is being built, and we are very grateful that Longburton Church has been made available for several of the organisations previously using the hall.  On completion of the Community Hall, ownership of Longburton Village Hall will pass to the Community Hall’s contractors, as part payment of the construction cost.



Although the Community Hall will be owned by the Parish Council, it intends to grant a long-term lease to the Village Hall trustees, once it is running smoothly.  During the coming months, the existing Trustees will be trying to help establish new groups, such as badminton and short-mat bowls, and considering what other activities could make use of the larger facilities the new hall will offer.  It will obviously be ideal for a range of keep fit activities, cinema (using the County Moveola facility), dances and receptions.  The spacious additional meeting room should also attract new or larger groups.  It is also planned to arrange fund-raising events, in the same way as was done previously – an early event will be an Egg-heads Quiz night.




To help with this though we need new volunteers and Trustees, who can bring new ideas and share the satisfaction of helping to establish this new facility.  As many here tonight will testify, volunteering and getting involved in the Village can be one of the most rewarding things you do.  Such help would be invaluable in setting up new activity groups such as Short-mat Bowls and Badminton so that they can operate as soon as the Community Hall is finished.




In the meantime some thought is being given to events to launch that hall’s opening, and the regular fund-raising activities that will be needed to support it.

8.
Matters raised by Longburton Parishioners.
a.
Residents raised questions on the finance and leasing.
b.
Residents asked about cable being laid to properties for broadband.  
c.
It was asked if the community police officer come regularly to the area, Rev McCready informed that he came to the Café Drop in when able.   
d.
Community speed watch, Jill – kindly gave some statistics on the speed watch campaign.   “218 vehicles have been reported and received a letter between October and today.  Most common highest speed is 42 / 43. Fastest -  53.  Average speeding speed is 34 to 37.   There are 3 spots within the village where recordings are made.   There are 12 team members and schedule of measures for operation.  The group has full police representative that comes along by appointment with a camera and can issue fines.  
There are 400 vehicles an hour on a normal day.  12 reported out of 542 cars this afternoon.  Congratulations were given to Jill and her team.   
e.
A request was made for a crossing by the new development for the play area.  Tom Gilchrist explained that they had looked into this but would have to wait for completion of the hall and play area prior to application.  
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